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MINUTES


APRIL 14, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:45 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder

BUDGET UPDATE


A.
Mid-Year and Five-Year Forecast

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said he would provide a mid-year budget update and five-year forecast, and he welcomed City Council direction on the list of reductions proposed by the staff, potential new revenue sources, and the youth summer program.

Mr. Schillinger presented a graph illustrating the fiscal implications of making no reductions.  He reported that the sales tax auditor indicated that Brisbane can expect about $300,000 more in sales tax revenues this year than the staff anticipated.  He reviewed updated revenue projections for the next five years.

Mr. Schillinger noted that at the January budget meeting, the City Council asked the staff to maintain a target fund balance of $5.5 million in fiscal year 2008-09, and no lower than $5 million in fiscal year 2011-12.  He pointed out that without any budget reductions, the fund balance would dip into the negative and the target would not be met in any year.

Mr. Schillinger reviewed and discussed the budget reductions recommended by the staff, including leaving vacant staff positions unfilled, holding off on certain new programs, and eliminating expenditures that have the least impact on services provided to the public.  He said implementing these changes will result in a fund balance above the City Council’s target in fiscal years 2008-09 and 2009-10, but the balance would dip below the target during the next two years.  Mr. Schillinger noted that the City anticipates a number of retirements in the next several years, and leaving those positions unfilled would improve the chances of meeting the target in 2010-11.  He estimated that there would still be an operating deficit of about $800,000 for the 2011-12 fiscal year and in every year thereafter.


B.
New Revenue

Administrative Services Director Schillinger discussed three ways of generating new revenues to help offset the anticipated deficits:  increasing the hotel tax, business license fee, and recreation fees.  

Mr. Schillinger estimated that increasing the hotel tax from 10 percent to 12 percent would generate an additional $100,000 to $200,000 per year.  He added that the increase would require voter approval.  

Mr. Schillinger said the City Council proposed including an increase in business license fees on the special election ballot for November of 2008.  He advised that such a measure would require approval from two thirds of the voter and would be earmarked for a particular purpose, such as capital projects; if the increase is presented as a general tax, which could be approved by a simple majority, it would be placed on the November 2009 ballot.  Mr. Schillinger estimated that increasing business license fees could generate an additional $400,000 to $450,000 per year.

Mr. Schillinger reviewed the City’s current maximum recovery rates for recreational programs.  He suggested further study to identify particular fees that could be increased.

Mr. Schillinger said the staff will continue to investigate other potential cost reductions and revenue options for addressing the anticipated deficit.

C. Capital Project Funding
Administrative Services Director Schillinger said sources for funding future capital projects include business license fees, the $1.8 million contribution from the Northeast Ridge developer, the $895,000 in facility funds set aside for the City Hall remodel project, and the approximately $1 million left over from the Brookfield storm drain project.


D.
Youth Summer Job Program

Administrative Services Director Schillinger informed the City Council that Peter Stiehler has found a donor to pay half the costs of a youth summer job program.  He said the anticipated cost would be a bit more than $13,000 for an eight-week program for six youths and one supervisor, and the City’s share would be half.   He proposed having the summer workers help with habitat restoration and park maintenance tasks.

Mr. Schillinger stated that the minor change in payroll for this program would be offset by anticipated payroll savings, so there would be no additional workers’ compensation costs for the City.  He cautioned that the City is self-insured for the first $150,000 of employment-related injuries, and there would be some risks.

Mr. Schillinger said that if the City hires students directly, a new staff position would have to be created.  He noted that these workers would be paid close to the minimum wage, far lower than any other City staff position, so the City’s Human Resources staff would need to develop a new job description and pay rate for the Council’s approval.  He added that the City will need to advertise the positions, interview applicants, and conduct background checks.


E.
Discussion

CM Richardson noted the staff report talks about increasing the hotel tax to 12 percent with voter approval, and she asked about the possibility of increasing the rate to 14 percent.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger responded that state law limits the increase to 12 percent; he explained that San Francisco is allowed a higher rate as a charter city.

CM Richardson clarified that the budget reductions identified in the staff report did not include a 10 percent across-the-board cut.

CM Conway recalled that the City sponsored a summer youth job program in 1997.  He said City staff coordinated the program, and the employees did restoration work on the saddle of the mountain where eucalyptus trees had been removed.  He commented that the program was much simpler than what Mr. Schillinger described.  

Mr. Schillinger said he was not sure if the City hired the workers and administered that program.  He noted that if City donated money to pay for an outside authority to manage the program, the process would have been much simpler.

CM Conway observed that the jobs in the 1997 program were specifically for Brisbane youth.  Mr. Schillinger said he would research the background of that program.

City Manager Holstine advised that the staff talked with some potential third-party administrators and determined that it would be more expedient and efficient for the City to run the process this year.

Mr. Schillinger said the staff will come back to the City Council with a job description for the new position and a proposed wage rate.

City Manager Holstine added that recruitment and advertising for the position will be focused on Brisbane, but program still needs to be open to non-residents.  Mr. Schillinger proposed posting an announcement on the community sign board and having a short recruitment period.  CM Conway recommended advertising the program at the Teen Center.  Councilmembers agreed a summer youth job program was worth pursuing and expressed support for this approach.

City Manager Holstine stated that the City also recruits teens for its summer recreational programs, and finding Brisbane residents can be difficult.

Mayor Barnes suggested exploring ways of getting additional private funding.

Mayor Barnes invited Mr. Stiehler to discuss the program in more detail.

Peter Stiehler said he viewed the summer youth job program as serving two purposes:  restoring mountain habitat and providing a first job experience for teens.  He stated that Bill Summerville, president of the Philanthropic Ventures Foundation, reviewed the estimated $14,000 budget and agreed to provide up to $7,000 in matching funds.

Mr. Stiehler commented that he liked the community aspect of having Brisbane youth doing habitat restoration and park maintenance work in town. 

Mr. Stiehler indicated that he spoke with Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, about contributing funds for the program, and it might be possible to identify other sponsors as well.  He said he also contacted Mark Heath, ShelterBelt Builders, for more information on workers’ compensation costs.

Mr. Stiehler noted that the 1997 program may have been coordinated by Doug Allshouse, Friends of San Bruno Mountain.  He said he understood from Assistant to the City Manager Smith that the program was not successful and was abandoned after a year.

Mayor Barnes observed that the current proposal has the unanimous support of the City Council.  He suggested considering third-party administrators to simplify the process in future years.

CM Richardson thanked Mr. Stiehler for bringing the proposal to the Council.  She asked about the possibility of encouraging local businesses to provide summer jobs for local youth.  Mayor Barnes recommended working with the Chamber of Commerce.

Mr. Stiehler reported that when he and Parks and Recreation Director Skeels met with Al Taglia, Jobs for Youth, they discussed the County’s summer youth program.  He suggested holding an job fair at the Teen Center to link local youths with local employers.  CM Richardson offered to work with Mr. Stiehler and others to organize this kind of event.

Mayor Barnes welcomed ideas from members of the public about other ways the City can work with external groups to share and leverage resources.

CM Conway observed that the staff report discusses saving money by leaving vacant staff positions unfilled.  He asked about the possibility of working with Daly City and Pacifica to fill some of the vacancies.  City Manager Holstine said there are various options within the three jurisdictions in the North County Fire Authority.

CM Conway asked about sharing police resources with neighboring cities.  City Manager Holstine responded that the City might want to consider a cooperative arrangement with other cities or with the San Mateo County Sheriff’s Office.  He clarified that the staff’s recommended budget for 2008-09 maintains current levels of staffing in the Police Department, but reductions may need to take place in future years.

Mayor Barnes observed that the City Council will have difficult decisions if basic services need to be cut.

Mayor Barnes asked if Councilmembers agreed with the staff’s recommendations to put five new programs on hold pending an improvement in the City’s fiscal condition:  Internet archiving of Council and Planning Commission meetings, architectural study of the library, implementation of I-net, adding security cameras at the Marina, and adding hanging plants along Visitacion Avenue.

CM Waldo expressed concern about delaying the architectural study of the library.  City Manager Holstine explained that the studies for the gymnasium and library were included in the current two-year budget, but neither will be moving forward for some time, so staff recommends taking them out of the budget.

CM Bologoff asked if there were any security cameras at the Marina.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said there are at least one or two security cameras at the Marina now; additional cameras were proposed for the parking lot area.

CM Conway noted that the staff also recommends holding off on updating the City’s history for the 50th anniversary celebration.  He said he would prefer not to eliminate the 50th anniversary history.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger estimated the cost would be approximately $15,000, and hiring a professional writer could cost $30,000 to $50,000.

CM Bologoff commented that the City’s archivist has already done considerable work.  CM Conway suggested forming an ad hoc committee of citizens to help compile and organize materials.

After some discussion, a majority of Councilmembers expressed support for allocating $15,000 to $30,000 for a 50th anniversary history.

Councilmembers agreed the architectural studies for the library and gymnasium should be postponed this year and reconsidered for 2009-10.  CM Conway said he considered the library more important than the gymnasium.

Mayor Barnes emphasized the need to investigate ongoing operating costs for all future capital projects.  He pointed out that the Community Swimming Pool, although constructed with money contributed by the Northeast Ridge developer, costs the City more than $200,000 a year to operate.  CM Conway commented that the City knew about the costs and chose to provide this amenity for the community in spite of its costs.  Councilmembers agreed that the pool had been a very popular facility and was successful in that respect.

CM Conway observed that another option would be to lease City facilities and have them operated by private firms.  City Manager Holstine stated that the library is operated by the library JPA, and Brisbane pays extra for additional hours.

CM Conway suggested that the staff explore options for leasing the pool to outside entities.  Councilmembers expressed support for investigating these possibilities.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger stated that Menlo Park turned its pool over to a master swim program last year, and the biggest concern was how many hours of recreational swim were still available for local residents.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff to come back with further information about privatizing pool operations.

Mayor Barnes welcomed Council discussion on the revenue options identified in the staff report.  CM Waldo expressed support for increasing hotel fees.  City Manager Holstine said a general purpose tax measure could appear on the November 2009 ballot.  Councilmembers endorsed this approach.

With respect to business licenses, CM Richardson clarified that an increase in business license fees could be approved by a simple majority in a general election in 2009 or by a two-thirds majority in a special election in 2008.  City Manager Holstine noted two thirds of the voters could approve use of revenues for capital projects in the 2008 special election, or the increase could be placed on the November 2009 general election ballot, and the funds could be used for any purpose.  He recommended leaving the use of the funds as flexible and general as possible.  

Administrative Services Director Schillinger pointed out that specifying certain purposes in advance gives this City Council the ability to make sure certain projects are addressed, while leaving uses more general could give future councils the flexibility to spend funds differently.  

CM Conway emphasized the importance of maintaining the City’s water and sewer and storm drain systems.  City Manager Holstine advised that the Council could earmark the 2 percent increase in hotel tax revenues for capital projects.  He suggested asking the City Attorney about restrictions on use of tax revenues for enterprise funds and the City Hall remodel projects.

After some discussion, CM Conway proposed keeping hotel tax revenues general and earmarking increased fees for business licenses for capital projects.  Councilmembers expressed support for finding out when funds would be available and how they can be used.

Mayor Barnes noted that it makes sense to put the business license fee on the November 2008 ballot, as that increase is phased in over a three-year period.

At 9:00 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 9:05 p.m.

Mayor Barnes welcomed Council input regarding increases in recreational fees.  He noted the staff report contains information on the cost recovery rates for each program.

CM Conway asked how much it would cost to conduct a study to identify potential fee increases.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the work could be done in-house by the staff intern.  Mayor Barnes suggested getting an estimate on the number of hours a study would entail.  Councilmembers expressed support for proceeding with a recreation fee recovery study.  CM Conway recommended investigating privatizing pool operations as part of the study.

Mayor Barnes drew attention to the last page of the staff report for a list of ongoing programs proposed to be reduced or eliminated.  He asked if there were any items the Council wanted to retain.

CM Conway suggested that Councilmembers contribute for occasional refreshments and meals at meetings.

CM Bologoff asked about proposed reductions for management retreat and training.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger clarified that the staff was proposing a 50 percent reduction of those items, not a complete elimination.  CM Bologoff expressed concern about maintaining training to protect the City from liability.  City Manager Holstine said all legally mandated training will continue, but the City will need to prioritize other training and conference attendance.


CM Bologoff asked what was included in “Miscellaneous consultants.”  City Manager Holstine explained that past budgets have included this miscellaneous category in case the need arose, and the staff was recommended reducing that item.  

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the items proposed for total elimination include food and refreshments, drinking water, hospitality supplies, living plant maintenance, flowers, miscellaneous consultants, employee luncheon, GFOA award, employee recognition program, recruitment, tide tables, trailer rental for Police Department, and street maintenance; partial reductions are proposed for Web support, management retreat, Marina advertising, mobile radio maintenance, memberships, and training.  Mr. Schillinger added that he hoped actual savings would exceed the estimate in the staff report.  He noted that the reductions proposed will save money without seriously impacting the services provided to the public.

City Manager Holstine said the list of recommended reductions was reviewed and endorsed by the City’s department heads.  He advised that the reductions cause unanticipated problems, the staff will come back with possible adjustments.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger confirmed that the list has been provided and discussed with all City employees, and budget issues have been addressed in staff meetings.  He added that employees are working out ways of voluntarily contributing for coffee and hospitality supplies.

CM Richardson asked if the 50 percent reduction in training would include reduction in the staff internship program.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger responded that the year-round intern position would be eliminated, but a couple summer intern positions will be considered in the 2009-11 budget process.

CM Bologoff noted that implementing the reductions proposed by the staff would save an estimated $657,000 this year, and Mr. Schillinger confirmed that understanding.

CM Conway asked how much of the expenditures for flowers were for funerals and illnesses as opposed to celebrations.  Mr. Schillinger said the majority of the expenses were for funerals and illnesses.  City Manager Holstine pointed out that actual expenses vary from year to year.  CM Conway suggested leaving a small reserve for flowers.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger advised that Deputy City Clerk Ricks has begun making cards instead of sending flowers for various events.  He noted the staff time is greater, but the cost is less.

CM Conway recommended keeping tide tables.  Mayor Barnes indicated there were local surf shops where the same tide tables could be obtained, and he offered to provide addresses.  CM Bologoff proposed charging a nominal amount for tide tables.  CM Conway, CM Bologoff, and CM Richardson expressed support for keeping tide tables.

Mayor Barnes noted the last page of the spreadsheet includes one-time revenue from a fringe benefit fund transfer and financing the City Hall improvements.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger suggested waiting until the remodel project is completed.  Councilmembers expressed support for these items.

Mayor Barnes said the staff report identifies the $1.8 million contribution from Brookfield Homes for a gymnasium as a possible source of funds for capital projects.  He asked if the Council wanted to consider renegotiating the subdivision agreement with Brookfield to allow these funds to be used for other capital projects.  Councilmembers unanimously endorsed this approach.

Mayor Barnes noted a second source of funds for capital projects would be use of funds set aside for the City Hall remodel project, and then refinancing the City Hall project by issuing bonds in the future.  Councilmembers expressed support for this idea.

Mayor Barnes observed that the third source of funds for capital projects discussed in the staff report is the approximately $1 million left over from the Brookfield storm drain project.  City Manager Holstine noted that this change might also require renegotiation of the subdivision agreement with Brookfield.  Councilmembers approved this approach.

CM Richardson commended the staff for the thorough report and presentation.  CM Conway said he was pleased the City was taking a proactive role in reducing expenditures to avoid cutting important services.

Mayor Barnes noted that the City spends about $130,000 per year on the Teen Center, and he suggested that the Council consider the future of that program.  CM Conway said the Teen Center should be part of the study of all recreational programs.  CM Waldo requested information on Teen Center activities and participation.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the cost of each Teen Center activity and program will be identified as part of the cost recovery study.

CM Bologoff said he would like to see the Teen Center program continue, if possible.  He recalled pre-Teen Center days when there were frequent complaints about kids loitering on streets and corners.  CM Waldo recommended gathering more facts.  

CM Conway commented that it might be possible to have a group of parent volunteers help operate the Teen Center.

CM Bologoff said he was approached by some citizens who were eager to volunteer for some community group, and the Teen Center might be a good outlet for this kind of effort.  City Manager Holstine advised that the staff has been talking about sponsoring a volunteer fair next fall to publicize volunteer opportunities with community organizations.  He noted that the staff would also like to develop a more effective volunteer system to assist the City.

CM Bologoff asked about the status of filling the vacancies on the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission and Planning Commission.  City Clerk Schroeder responded that ads were placed in the City newsletter and on the community signboard, and two applications had been received.

CM Richardson suggested considering the possibility of sharing more police resources with San Mateo.  City Manager Holstine said San Mateo currently provides police dispatch services only.  He acknowledged that resource-sharing will become more important as cities reduce their staffs and budgets.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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